

Vulnerable Democracies: The Effect of Foreign Influence on the Political and Social Life in North Macedonia

Vlora Rechica

June 2023





Vulnerable Democracies: The Effect of Foreign Influence on the Political and Social Life in North Macedonia

Author: Vlora Rechica

Proofreading: Abdala Chabayta

Published by the Prague Security Studies Institute, June 2023, Prague

The publication is written within the framework of the project **"Western Balkans at the Crossroads: Democratic Backsliding and External Actors' Influence"** led by the Prague Security Studies Institute with the support of the National Endowment for Democracy.

© PSSI 2023 The Prague Security Studies Institute, Pohořelec 6 118 00 Prague 1, Czech Republic www.pssi.cz



Abstract

This study analyses the effects of foreign influence on political and social life in North Macedonia, focusing on the effects of the prolonged EU integration process, as opposed to the influence excreted by non-western actors, particularly Russia, China, Türkiye, and the Arab states of the Persian Gulf. The study focuses mainly on political and social forms of external influence. It assesses the vulnerability of the political subjects and citizens to external influence, investigating how political party behaviour contributes to the polarisation and undermining of North Macedonia's democratisation efforts. The analysis uses available public opinion data and literature review, including media sources. Overall, the study shows that the frustration from the "fading" EU promise leaves extra room for potential malign influence on the political and social life of the country, contributing to existing economic challenges and the already low trust in democratic institutions, and further challenging the democratisation process in North Macedonia. The war in Ukraine has significantly changed the geopolitical landscape in Europe, particularly impacting the political situation in the Western Balkans. The influence of external actors such as Russia, China, Türkiye, and the Arab states of the Persian Gulf (also referred to as the Gulf States) have been present in the past; however, with the new emerging situation, their impact could significantly change and, in certain social and political contexts, strengthen. North Macedonia's sluggish EU integration process, following decades of various blockades, recently culminated with the French proposal to lift the Bulgarian veto, generating more frustration and polarisation among the citizens (Pollozhani 2022; Rechica 2022), and expanding the space for potential malign influence on the country's democracy. The effect of third parties can be seen through the clear signs of political polarisation: populism by several political subjects (Rechica, Bliznakovski, and Popovikj 2022), economic crisis exacerbating inequality, and low trust in democratic institutions (Bliznakovski et al. 2021). The concord between these conditions has put new strains on the country's political and social life and the overall democratisation efforts.

The current political system in North Macedonia is largely a result of the power-sharing agreement of 2001 ('Ohrid Framework Agreement' 2001). This system understands a democracy with mostly consociational traits. The political parties with the majority vote from the ethnic Macedonian and the ethnic Albanian "political blocks" usually form the government (Markovikj and Popovikj 2015). While society is relatively reconciled on an ethnic level, with sporadic escalations and low involvement of religious authorities in daily politics, there is still a tendency for an ethnically driven political and social organisation with low trust and interaction between the ethnic communities. This fragile political and social setting often serves as a fertile ground for internal and external factors to generate instability or exert influence.

The crowded and underpaid media sector, with high levels of polarisation and fake news proliferation (Oxenham 2019; Trpkovski 2019; Greene et al. 2020a), coupled with low levels of media literacy (Shopar, Kjupeva, and Temenugova 2016), further facilitates potential efforts by external actors. Despite ethnic fragmentation being an embedded part of the country's political system, the people of North Macedonia tend to care more about the economic outlook of the country and the widespread corruption and impunity (International Republican Institute 2022). The Ukraine war has further increased citizens' concerns over economic stability and security. In August, inflation hit a record high of 16.8%; food price inflation reached 25.9% (World Bank 2022), while public debt rose by 5.8%, accounting for 58.6% of the state GDP (Ministry of Finance 2022). The economic crisis has further exacerbated inequality, with 21.8% of the population at risk of poverty (State Statistical Office 2022). Moreover, the government struggles with establishing safeguards against corruption, and introducing good governance practices remains the "Achilles' heel" in the democratisation process of North Macedonia (European Commission 2022). The worsening economic situation and high levels of corruption (Transparency International 2023), combined with low trust in institutions and low expectations from established political parties, allow third actors to wield political polarisation among citizens and create space for internal destructive political narratives.

Regarding the research methods, the assessment is done through available public opinion data and literature review, including media sources. This study draws from public opinion surveys looking at citizen preferences, existing literature from research studies on similar or related topics, academic literature and related local data sources and surveys, and policy briefs and studies produced by international and local civil society organisations (CSOs). The data were collected through desk research and available databases and analysed through qualitative and thematic analysis of documents. It is organised into three parts. First, it gives insights into the negative effects of the prolonged EU integration process on society. Secondly, it gives a more in-depth analysis of the Russian, Chinese, Turkish, and Gulf States' influence on the country's political structures and social life. Finally, it offers some policy recommendations for possible future steps to build the resilience of political actors to external influences that could undermine democratisation processes in the country. Overall, the study shows how external influence exacerbates political polarisation and populism by radical political subjects, worsens economic challenges, and contributes to already low trust in democratic institutions while challenging democratisation.

II. The EU Promise

Ebbs and flows of progress characterise the European integration process of North Macedonia. The country gained candidate status to join the European Union (EU) in 2005; however, it conditionally opened accession negotiations only in 2022, making it the longest-standing EU candidate in the Western Balkans. While the country visibly struggles with internal democratic reform (Freedom House 2022), certain EU member states have put difficult obstacles and, at times, impossible tasks in the country's EU path.

The long-standing name dispute with Greece prevented the country from joining the EU and NATO for decades. The Greek veto in the 2008 NATO summit, coupled with the inability of the EU member states to agree on the beginning of accession negotiations despite the European Commission's (EC) favourable recommendations, demonstrated how inconsistent strategic choices could jeopardise new and fragile democracies such as North Macedonia's. In less than a decade, the then right-wing government, led by Nikola Gruevski, took advantage of the circumstances to change its technocratic and reformist course into a populist semi-authoritarian regime (Kacarska 2017). While the official position in favour of a full Euro-Atlantic path was maintained, the political environment from 2008 to 2016 gave third countries a chance to offer a geopolitical platform, which internal political actors used to present as an attractive alternative to the citizens (Popovski 2018). By the end of his rule, Gruevski faced country-wide protests due to the wiretapping scandal (Dimishkovski 2016; Jakov Marusic 2017a). These protests would bring about a shift in power in favour of the Social Democrats. The democratic spirit brought undecided voters to the voting booth (turnout at 66,8%) and, for the first time, a recorded large number of Albanian votes for an ethnic-Macedonian party (Tahiri 2016; 360 degrees 2017).

The new government designed its platform mainly on the country's Euro-Atlantic prospects, resolving the name dispute with Greece in 2018 (Nimetz 2020), and leading to North Macedonia's accession to NATO in April 2020. However, positive outlooks began to fade when the Social Democrats failed to deliver on their promise for progress in the EU accession (Jakov Marusic 2019). The France and Netherlands veto in 2019 served as a launch pad for internal political frustration, giving a platform to radical political actors. Levica (the Left), a pro-Russian, radical, and self-proclaimed left-wing party, gained two MPs in the 2020 elections and further support in the 2021 local elections. The unexpected 2020 Bulgarian veto fuelled even deeper frustration, Euroscepticism, and anti-western sentiment among citizens (Velinovska, Nikolovski, and Krichner 2022). Bulgaria's veto is based on the contestation of North Macedonia's history. Specifically, the Bulgarian occupation during WWII being taught in schools, the status of the Macedonian language, and the issue of Bulgarian minorities in North Macedonia, which was previously unresolved (Pollozhani 2022; Heil 2022; Jakov Marusic 2020; 2021).

115

In 2022, the dispute was set to be resolved during the French presidency of the Council of the European Union through a proposal colloquially known as the "French Proposal." While this proposal was set with the idea of helping the country move forward in its EU path, the sentiment of injustice has become stronger in North Macedonia (Rechica 2022). Many people viewed the proposal's suggested constitutional amendments as an improper intrusion by Bulgaria into their country's internal affairs (Sloboden Pecat 2022; MKD 2021). Since the country's name change in 2018, the attitude toward the EU has worsened. While 72% of the citizens supported the EU integration process in 2018, this support is at 64% in 2022, following a steady drop since 2014 (80%) (Damjanovski 2023). The politicisation of the EU integration process by certain EU member states has also led to the belief that the implementation of domestic reforms requested by the EU is less important than the EU's political will to accept North Macedonia into the EU (International Republican Institute 2021). In fact, 49% of the citizens of North Macedonia believe that the reason the country is not able to join the EU is that neighbouring countries obstruct its path toward it. In comparison, only 31% think it is due to the lack of internal reforms, which creates a false perception of domestic democratic potential and blame shifting (Damjanovski 2023). In general, frustration with the current government lacking agency in foreign affairs (Rechica 2022), and with the EU, has had both political and social impact, and created entry points for influences of external actors such as Russia, China, Türkiye, and the Arab states of the Persian Gulf.

III. Political and Social Influence of Third Actors

The Russian Support

North Macedonia and Russia established bilateral ties in the early 1990s and have since signed several economic and cultural cooperation agreements. The two countries share cultural and religious similarities (Trpkovski 2018; Najcevska 2022; Bechev 2019; Karčić 2022; Himes and Stronski 2019); however, depending on the historical era, bilateral relations have shifted from cooperative to hostile and vice versa (Pankovski 2020, 26–42). In recent history, this shift happened during the 2015 political turmoil in North Macedonia, when the generally friendly relations between the two countries deteriorated swiftly.

The opposition Social Democratic Party of Macedonia (SDSM), led at the time by Zoran Zaev, released tapes to the public claiming evidence that Prime Minister Nikola Gruevski's administration had illegally surveilled more than 20,000 people, including ministers, politicians, businesspeople, journalists, academics, and others (Dimishkovski 2016; Jakov Marusic 2017b; DW 2016; RFE/RL 2017). Gruevski accused the opposition of cooperating with "foreign intelligence services", for which legal proceedings were initiated against Zaev (Gjorchev 2016; Jakov Marusic 2019a; Angelov 2017). The political turmoil prompted a more active role of the Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA) and the Russian Embassy in Skopje, mainly through public statements and social media.

In response to the wiretapping scandal, the Russian MFA released a statement praising the government's stance and demanding a "thorough examination of the incident" (Brsakoska Bazerkoska and Spasov 2019). The then-government supporters often quoted these statements, fuelling widespread hysteria on possible "foreign intelligence service" surveillance and interference in the country's politics (Kostojchinoski 2016). The then right-wing government of Gruevski mainly furthered this narrative, while the Russian Embassy in Skopje would issue statements condemning the country-wide protests (Gjorchev 2016).

The Russian media campaign intensified after the 2017 government change, mainly in 2018, when the Prespa Agreement was concluded, resolving the

three-decade-long name dispute with Greece and opening the country's path toward NATO and the EU. The same year, a nationwide referendum was held in response to the agreement. According to some government sources, journalists, and independent experts, several online disinformation campaigns were launched to sway public opinion in favour of boycotting the referendum (Harding, Belford, and Cvetkovska 2017; Greene et al. 2020b). Twitter's automated bots greatly aided the online campaign for boycotts and artificially boosted their presence on social media by extensively sharing the hashtag #boycott (Zafeiropoulos 2019). Despite the successful boycott campaign, with a turnout of 37%, the referendum was deemed successful by the government (Jakov Marusic 2018). The campaign's size and the involvement of both domestic and foreign actors highlighted the vulnerabilities of the Macedonian democracy to disinformation and foreign influence (Pankovski and Rechica 2022).

These events contributed to further deteriorating of the official ties between Russia and North Macedonia. Russia asserted that the ultimate motivation behind the name change was to ensure and hasten Skopje's membership in NATO against the population's wishes (Gotev 2018). Oleg Shcherbak, the former Russian Ambassador to North Macedonia, issued a warning following the country's decision to join NATO. He stated that: "if it came to a conflict between Russia and NATO, you [North Macedonia] will have the role of a legitimate target" (EWB 2018).

Following the name dispute settlement and the NATO membership ratification, North Macedonia attempted to gradually enhance its official relations with Russia, primarily for economic reasons, leading to the then prime minister Zaev attending the Russia-North Macedonia economic forum in Skopje (Jakov Marusic 2019b). There were concerns about the possible Macedonian alignment with Russian politics; however, Zaev adamantly refused such allegations, stating, "This is not a message. We are working on improving our standards. We are doing everything to bring benefits to our people. There is no alternative to the EU and NATO" (Jakov Marusic 2019b).

On the other hand, parties like the Left, the "United Macedonia," and the Democratic Party of the Serbs (DPS) have not refrained from publicly advocating for the country's geopolitical reorientation toward Russia or the Eurasian alliance (Nechev and Nikolovski 2021, 48-74; Pankovski 2020, 26-42). The United Macedonia party expressly proposes the exit of the country from NATO and reorientation toward the Eurasian Union. Additionally, Alexander Dugin, a political philosopher dubbed "Putin's Brain", attended the United Macedonia founding conference (Nechev and Nikolovski 2021, 48-74). The DPS cultivates close ties with Moscow, while its leader, Ivan Stojiljković, also an MP, supports the Russian regional initiative to establish militarily neutral territory in the Balkans (Kuczyński 2019). Stojiljković has also been connected to Goran Zivaljević, a former deputy director of the Security Intelligence Agency of Serbia (BIA), who according to some reports, was spotted in the videos of the violent attack in the Assembly of North Macedonia in April 2017 (Nenadović 2017; Insajder 2017; BETA 2017). However, despite their openly pro-Russian stance, these parties mainly use pro-Russian narratives to boost their local support (Pankovski 2020, 26-42), as both parties fare poorly in elections (State Election Commission 2020).

Since strained relations between North Macedonia and Russia have deepened since the start of the war in Ukraine, the approach of these parties has changed. In March 2022, North Macedonia was added to the "enemy list" of countries that joined EU sanctions on Russia (Kajosevic 2022). Moreover, since the start of the war, North Macedonia has expelled several Russian diplomats found in breach of the Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations (Al Jazeera 2022). These political actors were harshly condemned by these actions, but more prominently by the Left party (Antropol 2022), which as opposed to the "United Macedonia" and DPS, has garnered more support in elections and public discourse.

There are growing concerns about the rising ratings of the Left, which is quickly becoming the fourth party measured by public support (International Republican Institute 2022).

In the 2020 early parliamentary elections, they gained two MPs. They have since publicly declared to form a strategic alliance with Russia and China and revoke the country's NATO membership (Levica 2023). After the gains in the 2021 local elections, the Left became the only relevant political party with an alternative foreign policy proposal (State Election Commission 2020). The two MPs met with the Russian Ambassador in Skopje on the Parliament premises shortly after the Russian invasion of Ukraine (Jakov Marusic 2022). The Left used Moscow's preferred language to describe the Russian invasion of Ukraine and accused Bujar Osmani, the current Minister of Foreign Affairs of North Macedonia, of being a "Russophobe" (Trajkovska 2022). They have openly aligned with Russia over the war in Ukraine, and its members have recently conducted official visits to Russia (Levica 2022). Their narrative is mainly anti-Western and endorses a possible Eurasian Union, which according to a poll in 2021, is supported by 75% of the voters of the Left (Velinovska, Nikolovski, and Krichner 2022).

In the parliament, the majority and the opposition rarely agree; however, at the beginning of the war in Ukraine, they jointly adopted a declaration supporting Ukraine's territorial integrity and sovereignty. However, the declaration was not supported by two MPs from the Left and one from the DPS (The Assembly of North Macedonia 2022).

More than half of the Left's supporters (56%) justify the Russian military aggression against Ukraine, making up the highest level of approval compared to other parties (Velinovska 2023). The overwhelming majority (90%) of their sympathisers are against supplying weapons to Ukraine, and 95% are against economic sanctions against Russia (Velinovska 2023). Moreover, 73% of the Left's supporters believe Russia's attack on Ukraine to be a reaction to NATO provocations that Moscow could not ignore (Velinovska 2023). Their voice is highly popular among the dissatisfied youth (Velinovska 2023), while their narrative, in addition to being pro-Russian and anti-Albanian, is highly polarising and populist (Bosilkov 2021). Future political gains could pose political destabilisation and impasse in the parliament.

China's Endeavours

North Macedonia reinstated bilateral relations with China in 2001 after a short disruption due to North Macedonia's recognition of Taiwan in 1999 (Nikolic 2005). Since reinstating diplomatic ties, the countries have signed several trade, economic, and cultural cooperation agreements. There have been several high-level meetings with the right-wing Internal Macedonian Revolutionary Organization - Democratic Party for Macedonian National Unity (VMRO-DPMNE) government until 2016, and the SDSM-led government later.

The meetings have mainly focused on economic cooperation and possible future investments by China. Li Keqiang, Premier of the People's Republic of China, remarked that China is prepared to "dovetail the Belt and Road Initiative with North Macedonia's development policy," with motorways as milestones of that cooperation (China Plus 2019). Former prime minister Zaev also stated that North Macedonia benefited from the cooperation between China and the Central and Eastern European Countries (China Plus 2019). China also gained recognition and praise during the Covid-19 outbreak for its operations in the region by sending protective gear and money to the Ministry of Health through the Chinese Embassy in Skopje and was able to position itself in the public opinion as a major donor during the crisis (Pankovski 2020, 26-42).

Despite some marginal efforts, Chinese political influence is rather limited. China mainly invests in deepening economic ties with the country through the Belt and Road and China CEECa initiatives (previously known as 17+1) (Nechev and Nikolovski 2020). On the other hand, the Chinese economy, especially infrastructure projects, usually disregard socioeconomic and financial sustainability and EU regulations, which leads to high levels of debt and infringement in the country's established anti-corruption mechanisms (Pankovski 2021; Nechev and Nikolovski 2020). Such was the case of the Miladinovci-Shtip and Kichevo-Ohrid highways, a Chinese investment marred by corruption scandals involving high officials, including former prime minister Gruevski (Nechev and Nikolovski 2020). Moreover, Chinese investments have yet to prove crucial for the country's economic development. An analysis of foreign direct investments conducted by the Institute for Democracy shows that Chinese investments are sporadic and never reached a spot among the top 15 investors in the last 24 years. On the other hand, the data show that in 2021, over 75% of FDI valued at 4.8 billion EUR originated from EU countries and other G7 members (IDSCS_ Skopje 2022). Additionally, only 11% of the citizens think that China should be the main economic partner of the country, opposed to 49% who think it should be the EU, and 21% in favour of the US (Velinovska 2023).

Unlike Russia, China lacks substantial platforms for advancing its ideology or promoting its positions. Chinarelated outlets have a negligible impact on public opinion and the media landscape. Although it supports some NGOs, their influence on society is limited, while cultural differences prove substantial.

Türkiye's "Friendship"

North Macedonia and Türkiye established diplomatic ties in the early 1990s and have since signed several important bilateral agreements for cooperation in various economic and cultural fields. Türkiye has also been one of the steadiest supporters of North Macedonia's bid to join NATO (Nikolovski 2019) and has consistently donated to the armed forces (Ministry of Defence 2019). In 2019, Türkiye ratified the NATO Accession Protocol for North Macedonia, fulfilling its strategic commitment to North Macedonia's membership in the alliance. Beyond defence, the Turkish government has generously supported large economic, cultural, and educational projects in various areas. In 2020, the year for which the most recent figures are available, North Macedonia was among the top 10 recipients of aid from Türkiye on European soil, with 5.75 million dollars (TIKA 2020).

Moreover, the Turkish Cooperation and Agency (TIKA) have reported around 500 projects primarily focusing on education and health in the last 6 years (TIKA 2021). TIKA funding trends show that Türkiye mostly invests in countries with a strong Muslim community, as such significant amounts are donated to North Macedonia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Kosovo, and Albania (Kočan and Arbeiter 2019). Türkiye is also among some of the biggest investors in the country in the last three decades (IDSCS_ Skopje 2022).

Relations between the two countries are mostly friendly, often reiterated during high-level bilateral talks. Moreover, Türkiye's influence is mainly built around creating legitimacy for Recep Tayyip Erdoğan's government and its internal political agenda in Türkiye rather than igniting a shift in an alliance against the West. Around 2011, when relations between the Justice and Development Party (AKP) and the Gülen movement in Türkiye deteriorated, the struggle for dominance and influence also moved to the Western Balkans, mainly through the constant push to extradite persons they allege to be part of the "FETO" (Fetullahist Terrorist Organization). In 2021, Ankara requested the deportation of 86 alleged "Gülenists" and the extradition of 20 of them (Jakov Marusic 2021); however, there have been no extraditions so far. The Ministry of Justice of North Macedonia responded that it would act according to domestic legislation, and international standards and agreements, while maintaining good relations with Türkiye (Jakov Marusic 2021).

In 2018, the Turkish Maarif Foundation started its activities by establishing the Maarif International Schools in Tetovo, a majority Albanian city, in a bid to oust the Yahya Kemal Schools linked to Fethullah Gülen (Jakov Marusic 2016). Today the Foundation counts five educational institutions across the country (Dünyada Türkiye Maarif Vakfi 2022), while it has also provided thousands of academic scholarships to Macedonian students in Türkiye (Zdravkovska 2017; Kanal 5 2019). Additionally, the Association of Turkish Non-Governmental Organisations (MATUSITEB), an association of around 60 organisations focusing mostly on religious, cultural, and educational issues, funded mainly by the Turkish government and TIKA, actively advocates for the Turkish community through meetings with high-level political officials (Pankovski 2020, 26-42; President of North Macedonia 2021). Turkish influence is also evident in the media sphere through establishing local offices of Turkish media companies. Particularly, as in Bosnia and Herzegovina, the North Macedonia desk of the Anadolu Agency frequently reports and broadcasts content on Türkiye, while the recently established Turkish Radio Television (TRT) has reached thousands of followers across platforms targeting younger audiences (TRT Balkan MK 2022; TRT World 2022).

Turkish political influence in the Western Balkans can be best explored through the perspective of former Turkish prime minister Ahmet Davutoğlu, who in his work Strategic Depth, states that Bosniaks and Albanians should be the focal point of Türkiy's Balkans policy (Aydıntaşbaş 2019). Once he was appointed Minister of Foreign Affairs, Davutoğlu turned his attention not just to Bosnia and Albania but also to North Macedonia and Serbia (Aydıntaşbaş 2019). As such, in North Macedonia, the AKP has often been linked to Movement BESA, a minority Albanian party; however, a more thorough investigation of party connections to Türkiye is lacking (Musai 2016). On the other hand, Türkiye has traditionally cultivated close links with several ethnic Turkish parties, which generally lack political agency and have no significant gains in elections (State Election Commission 2020). Türkiye's influence in North Macedonia is generally narrow, as witnessed by the lack of response from the Macedonian government regarding the "Gülenists." While there is no doubt that the country is present through its many approaches, its influence is rather limited.

A Business Friend: The Arab States of the Persian Gulf

Saudi Arabia, Qatar, and the United Arab Emirates (UAE) are the three Arab states of the Persian Gulf (also referred to as the Gulf States) with which North Macedonia has maintained not-so-intensive diplomatic ties in the last two decades. While Qatar has its Embassy in Skopje, Saudi Arabia covers North Macedonia from its Embassy in Tirana, and UAE covers North Macedonia from its Embassy in Sofia. On the other hand, North Macedonia is present in Qatar and the UAE.

There are only a few political and symbolic linkages between North Macedonia and the Gulf States, and these ties are largely centred around business opportunities in North Macedonia. The VMRO-DPMNE-led administration actively set up talks with high-ranking Gulf State delegates. As a result, the Emir of Qatar visited North Macedonia in 2011, and bilateral agreements were signed in business, culture, education, and health (Qatar Embassy 2022). After the first visit, the former prime minister Gruevski made several trips to the Gulf States (Pankovski 2020,26-42). Visits and diplomatic relations continued even after the 2017 political shift and change in government in North Macedonia. In May 2020, Qatar provided eight tons of protective gear for managing the Covid-19 situation through the Qatar Fund for Development, stating that "the country could always count on aid and support from the state of Qatar" (Gina 2020). Political influence-seeking



and symbolic politics could be viewed as moderate forms of influence-seeking. The number of gestures made varies by country and have little to moderate impact on policy making and little to no media coverage. Essentially, there is no alignment between the programmes of local parties and the foreign policy objectives of the Gulf States, and the ties remain largely based on economic interests.

IV. Conclusions and Recommendations

The 2022 International Republican Institute poll showed that in terms of foreign policy, 57% of citizens strongly or somewhat agree that North Macedonia's interests are best served by maintaining strong relations with Russia, as opposed to 60% who agreed in a poll conducted in 2021 just before the war in Ukraine (International Republican Institute 2022). Türkiye is seen positively, as 87% of respondents strongly or somewhat agree that strong relations serve the country's best interests, just as the EU and the US are seen as important allies with whom North Macedonia needs to maintain strong relations (International Republican Institute 2022).

In 2021, a third of the respondents (31%) chose Serbia as the biggest donor in the country during the Covid-19 crisis, leaving behind the EU with 14% and China with 13%. However, this perception did not coincide with the factual situation (Velinovska, Nikolovski, and Krichner 2022). This perception swiftly changed in 2022, with only 3% recognising Serbia as a major donor (Velinovska, 2023). The shift in opinion demonstrates the significant influence Serbia's vaccination diplomacy had on the Macedonian

population through the early opening of its border for immunisation and the early pandemic transfer of their quota of vaccinations to North Macedonia, and it also demonstrates the fragility of public opinion to external influences.

Regarding the war in Ukraine, opinions have not shifted significantly, and pro-western attitudes are still dominant (Velinovska, 2023). However, on the statement that "Russia's attack on Ukraine is a reaction to NATO provocations that Moscow could not ignore," the results show that 51% of the respondents agree with such statement (36% completely; 15% to some extent), while 38% completely or to some extent do not agree (29% completely, 9% to some extent). Moreover, with the European narrative that the victory of Ukraine means the victory of Europe, Macedonian respondents have a somewhat divided view of this analogy. The results show that almost half of the respondents (48%) do not agree with this statement (34% completely, 14% to some extent) (Velinovska, 2023). While citizens rationally recognise the importance of the alignment with the EU and the US, anti-western narratives have taken hold.

Policy recommendations

- ✗ The EU must develop a better communication strategy regarding its investments, aid, and support in North Macedonia. Although Covid-19 aid from the EU was far more significant, other external actors could pompously demonstrate their marginal support as far more important. Such events must be anticipated and undercut in the future.
- ★ The EU must rebuild its credibility in North Macedonia through substantial engagement on both sides to resolve the Macedonian - Bulgarian dispute. Although public opinion polls show that the EU is a vital player and can continue to offer a genuine option as opposed to the advances made by authoritarian countries, support is dropping increasingly, from 80% in 2014 to 64% in 2022 (Damjanovski, 2023). The EU and EU member states must aid constructive dialogue.

- ★ Democratic forces must invest in intra-party democracy to mitigate potentially malign influence from the third actors through local politicians. Political party structures in North Macedonia are highly centralised and leaderoriented; thus, little engagement is needed from party leaders to influence larger public opinion. The highly concentrated power in the hands of few political actors makes the citizens far more vulnerable to external influence (out of which some forms may be malign), as third actors need far fewer resources to reach a wider audience. Donors must work more directly with political actors.
- Funding and capacity-building support are needed to solidify state institution capacities in order to build immunity to corrosive capital. Institutional lack of capacity is best illustrated by the effects of Chinese

capital in North Macedonia, which has impacted various policy areas, including anti-corruption. Donors and civil society must focus efforts on building good governance mechanisms in crucial institutions to reject potential malign capital.

Lastly, internal efforts are required to fight corruption and build an independent judiciary in order to counteract potentially malign influence. Both areas are where reforms are least progressing. Moreover, both areas are crucial in trust building. Progress could decrease populist demand, a sentiment easily used by radical political actors such as the Left, who have gained significant support. The influence of illiberal foreign actors could decrease as corruption decreases and justice strengthens, and continuous pressure on political actors to follow through with reforms is a must.

Bibliography

360 degrees. 2017. 'Заев: Верувам дека Албанците и понатаму ќе гласаат за СДСМ, а за првпат и Македонци за Албанци'. *360 степени* (blog). 23 September 2017. <u>https://360stepeni.mk/</u> zaev-veruvam-deka-albantsite-i-ponatam/.

Al Jazeera. 2022. 'North Macedonia Orders Expulsion of Five Russian Diplomats'. 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2022/3/28/north-macedonia-orders-expulsion-of-fiverussian-diplomats.

Alam, Mursed, and Anindya Purakayastha. 2015. 'Subalternity, Antagonism, and Autonomy: Constructing the Political Subject, by Massimo Modonesi'. *Rethinking Marxism* 27 (March): 312–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/08935696.2 015.1007799.

Angelov. 2017. 'Global Voices Advox - Macedonia's Former Government Tried to Cover Up Its Own Wiretapping Operation, With Help from a Foreign Company'. *Global Voices Advox* (blog). 28 December 2017. https://advox.globalvoices. org/2017/12/28/macedonias-former-government-tried-tocover-up-its-own-wiretapping-operation-with-help-from-aforeign-company/.

Antropol. 2022. 'МНР Повторно Протерува Руски Дипломати - Антропол'. 2022. https://antropol.mk/2022/04/15/ mnr-poftorno-proteruva-ruski-diplomati/.

Aydıntaşbaş, Aslı. 2019. 'From Myth to Reality: How to Understand Turkey's Role in the Western Balkans – European Council on Foreign Relations'. *ECFR* (blog). 13 March 2019. https://bit.ly/3YhyfVt

Bechev, Dimitar. 2019. 'Russia's Strategic Interests and Tools of Influence in the Western Balkans'. *Atlantic Council* (blog). 20 December 2019. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new -atlanticist/russia-strategic-interests-and-tools-of-influence-inthe-western-balkans/.

BETA. 2017. "Serbian Intelligence Officer Was in Macedonian Assembly" - RegionEnglish - on B92. Net'. 2017. https://www.b92.net/eng/news/region. php?yyyy=2017&mm=05&dd=24&nav_id=101353.

Bliznakovski, Jovan, Vlora Rechica, Misha Popovikj, and Toshe Zafirov. 2021. 'Man of the People: Public Opinion Analysis of Citizen's Political Demands'. *IDSCS* (blog). 29 November 2021. https://idscs.org.mk/en/2021/11/29/man-of-the-people-manpublic-opinion-analysis-of-citizens-political-demands-2/.

Bosilkov, Ivo. 2021. 'The State for Which People? The (Not so) Left Populism of the Macedonian Far-Left Party Levica | Contemporary Southeastern Europe'. 2021. http://www.contemporarysee.org/en/bosilkov.

Brsakoska Bazerkoska, Julija, and Aleksandar Spasov. 2019. 'CHALLENGING THE WEST BY (AB) USING THE VACUUM: THE CASE OF THE RUSSIAN INFLUENCE IN REPUBLIC OF NORTH MACEDONIA'.

China Plus. 2019. 'China, North Macedonia to Cooperate on Infrastructure - China Plus'. 2019. https://chinaplus.cri.cn/ chinaplus/news/politics/11/20190413/275004.html. Damjanovski, Ivan. 2023. 'Analysis of Public Opinion on North Macedonia's Accession to the European Union (2014-2022)'. IDSCS. https://idscs.org.mk/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/ analiza2_B5MKD.pdf

Dimishkovski, Aleksandar. 2016. 'Protests Erupt in Macedonia as President Halts Wiretapping Inquiry'. *The New York Times*, 12 April 2016, sec. World. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/13 /world/europe/macedonia-gjorge-ivanov-wiretappingcorruption-investigation.html.

Dünyada Türkiye Maarif Vakfı. 2022. 'Dünyada Türkiye Maarif Vakfı'. Türkiye Maarif Vakfı. 2022. https://turkiyemaarif.org/ page/2018-MAARIF-IN-THE-WORLD-16.

DW. 2016. 'Volatile Third Night of Protests in Macedonia'. Dw.Com. 2016. https://www.dw.com/en/volatile-thirdnight-of-protests-in-macedonia-over-wiretappingpardon/a-19189984.

European Commission. 2022. 'North Macedonia Report 2022'. 2022. https://neighbourhood-enlargement.ec.europa.eu/ north-macedonia-report-2022_en.

EWB. 2018. 'Russian Ambassador Warns Macedonia over NATO, PM Zaev Responds'. *European Western Balkans* (blog). 31 March 2018. https://europeanwesternbalkans. com/2018/03/31/russian-ambassador-warns-macedonia-natopm-zaev-responds/.

Freedom House. 2022. 'North Macedonia: Freedom in the World 2022 Country Report'. Freedom House. 2022. https://freedomhouse.org/country/north-macedonia/ freedom-world/2022.

Gina, Husamedin. 2020. 'Медицинска Помош Од Катар Пристигна Во Северна Македонија'. 2020. https://t.ly/G4fN.

Gjorchev, Vlado. 2016. 'Where Did "Gruevski's" Foreign Secret Services Disappear? – Truthmeter'. 2016. https://truthmeter. mk/where-did-gruevski-s-foreign-secret-services-disappear/.

Gotev, Georgi. 2018. 'Moscow Slams Macedonia's "forced" Name Change Vote'. Www.Euractiv.Com. 2 October 2018. https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/ moscow-slams-macedonias-forced-name-change-vote/.

Greene, Samuel, Gregory Asmolov, Adam Fagan, Ofer Fridman, and Borjan Gjuzelov. 2020a. 'Mapping Fake News and Disinformation in the Western Balkans and Identifying Ways to Effectively Counter Them', 104.

Harding, Luke, Aubrey Belford, and Saska Cvetkovska. 2017. 'Russia Actively Stoking Discord in Macedonia since 2008, Intel Files Say'. *The Guardian*, 4 June 2017, sec. World news. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jun/04/ russia-actively-stoking-discord-in-macedonia-since-2008 -intel-files-say-leak-kremlin-balkan-nato-west-influence.

Heil, Andy. 2022. 'No Easy Escape For North Macedonia From Bulgaria's EU Veto'. *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, 2022, sec. North Macedonia. <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/macedonia-eu</u> -bulgaria-veto/31910319.html. Himes, Paul, and Annie Stronski. 2019. 'Russia's Game in the Balkans'. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. 2019. https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/02/06/russia-s-game-in -balkans-pub-78235.

IDSCS_Skopje. 2022. 'In 2021, over 75% of FDI, Valued at 4.8 Billion Euros in the seconomy, Originated from countries and Other G7 Members. The Biggest Investor in the Last 24 Years Is P Watch This Video and See What Are the Top 15 Investors since 1997 and How Much They Invested. @CIPE_EEA Https://T.Co/CULWKGRXoD'. Tweet. *Twitter*. https://twitter.com/ IDSCS_Skopje/status/1605192648918437888.

Insajder. 2017. 'Srpski Obaveštajac Bio u Sobranju u Vreme Napada | Insajder TV - Više Od Vesti'. 2017. <u>https://insajder.net/arhiva/vesti/</u> srpski-obavestajac-bio-u-sobranju-u-vreme-napada.

International Republican Institute. 2021. 'Public Opinion Poll: Residents of North Macedonia | International Republican Institute'. 2021. https://www.iri.org/resources/public-opinionpoll-residents-of-north-macedonia/.

———. 2022. 'Public Opinion Poll: Residents of North Macedonia'. International Republican Institute. 7 March 2022. https://www.iri.org/resources/public-opinion-poll-residentsof-north-macedonia/.

Jakov Marusic, Sinisa. 2016. 'Macedonia May Shut Gulen-Linked Turkish Schools | Balkan Insight'. 2016. https:// balkaninsight.com/2016/08/25/macedonia-hints-closinggulen-organizations-upon-turkish-request-08-25-2016/.

———. 2017a. 'Macedonia's Wiretap Whistleblower Hails "Fairytale" Ending'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 1 September 2017. https://balkaninsight.com/2017/09/01/whistleblower-shedslight-on-macedonia-wiretapping-scandal-09-01-2017/.

———. 2018. 'Low Turnout Dents "Yes" Victory in Macedonia Referendum'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 2018. https://balkaninsight. com/2018/10/01/vast-support-for-name-deal-at-macedonia-slow-turnout-referendum-10-01-2018/.

———. 2019. 'North Macedonia Prime Minister Calls for Snap Elections'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 19 October 2019. https:// balkaninsight.com/2019/10/19/north-macedonia-primeminister-calls-for-snap-elections/.

———. 2019a. 'Zaev Testifies in North Macedonia Wiretapping Trial'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 24 October 2019. https:// balkaninsight.com/2019/10/24/zaev-testifies-in-northmacedonia-wiretapping-trial/.

———. 2019b. 'North Macedonia PM: Working with Russia "Not an Alternative to EU". *Balkan Insight* (blog). 14 November 2019. <u>https://balkaninsight.com/2019/11/14/north-</u> macedonia-pm-working-with-russia-not-an-alternative-to-eu/.

———. 2020. 'Bulgaria Blocks Start of North Macedonia's EU Accession Talks'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 17 November 2020. https://balkaninsight.com/2020/11/17/bulgaria-blocks-startof-north-macedonias-eu-accession-talks/.

———. 2021. 'Turkey Pressures North Macedonia Over Extradition of "Gulenists" | Balkan Insight'. 2021. https:// balkaninsight.com/2021/07/15/turkey-pressures-northmacedonia-over-extradition-of-gulenists/. ———. 2021. 'North Macedonia's Blockade on Book Donation Riles Bulgaria'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 29 March 2021. https:// balkaninsight.com/2021/03/29/north-macedonias-blockadeon-book-donation-riles-bulgaria/.

———. 2022. 'North Macedonia's Left Condemned for Aligning with Russia on Ukraine | Balkan Insight'. 2022. https:// balkaninsight.com/2022/03/18/north-macedonias-leftcondemned-for-aligning-with-russia-on-ukraine/.

Kacarska, Simonida. 2017. 'Freeing the Captured State in Macedonia: What Role for EU Accession?' Freedom House. 2017. https://freedomhouse.org/report/analytical-brief/2017/ freeing-captured-state-macedonia-what-role-eu-accession.

Kajosevic, Samir. 2022. 'Russia Adds Montenegro, Albania and North Macedonia to "Enemy" List'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 7 March 2022. https://balkaninsight.com/2022/03/07/russia-adds -montenegro-albania-and-north-macedonia-to-enemy-list/.

Kanal 5. 2019. 'Свечен собир на дипломирани македонски студенти во Турција'. kanal5.com.mk. 2019. https://kanal5. com.mk/svechen-sobir-na-diplomirani-makedonski-studentivo-turcija/a363056.

Karčić, Harun. 2022. 'Russia's Influence in the Balkans: The Interplay of Religion, Politics, and History'. 2022. https:// berkleycenter.georgetown.edu/posts/russia-s-influence-inthe-balkans-the-interplay-of-religion-politics-and-history.

Kočan, Faris, and Jana Arbeiter. 2019. '(9) (PDF) IS TIKA TURKEY'S PLATFORM FOR DEVELOPMENT COOPERATION OR SOMETHING MORE?: EVIDENCE FROM THE WESTERN BALKANS'. 2019. https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/334747022_IS_TIKA_TURKEY'S_PLATFORM_FOR_ DEVELOPMENT_COOPERATION_OR_SOMETHING_MORE_ EVIDENCE_FROM_THE_WESTERN_BALKANS.

Kostojchinoski, Gjorgji. 2016. 'Macedonian "Colorful Revolution": Explaining Counter-Revolutions'. 2016. <u>https://www.jetdencre.ch/macedonian-colorful-revolution-explaining</u>-counter-revolutions.

Kuczyński, Grzegorz. 2019. 'Russia's Hybrid Warfare in the Western Balkans | Warsaw Institute'. 2019. https:// warsawinstitute.org/russias-hybrid-warfare-western-balkans/.

Levica. 2022. 'Делегација на Левица оствари средба со Комунистичката Партија на Руската Федерација по повод сто години од формирањето на Советските Пионери - Левица'. 22 May 2022. https://levica.mk/2022/05/22/ delegatsija-na-levitsa-ostvari-sredba-so-komunistichkata -partija-na-ruskata-federatsija-po-povod-sto-godini-odformiraneto-na-sovetskite-pioneri/.

———. 2023. 'Колумни и блогови - Левица'. 20 January 2023. https://levica.mk/category/kolumni-blogovi/.

Markovikj, Nenad, and Misha Popovikj. 2015. 'Political Dialogue'. IDSCS (blog). 17 September 2015. <u>https://idscs.org.mk/</u> en/2015/09/17/promotion-of-the-analysis-political-dialogue/.

Ministry of Defence. 2019. 'Turkey Continues to Support North Macedonia in NATO – the Minister of National Defense Akar in an Official Visit to Our Country'. Mod.Gov.Mk. 3 April 2019. https://cutt.ly/83dGI5Y.

Ministry of Finance. 2022. 'Министерство За Финансии -Транспарентно За Јавниот Долг'. 2022. <u>https://javendolg.</u> finance.gov.mk.

13

MKD. 2021. 'Радев: Бугарија не се меша во внатрешните работи, но има право да ги брани правата на македонските Бугари'. МКД.мк. 2021. https://www.mkd.mk/makedonija/ politika/radev-bugarija-ne-se-mesha-vo-vnatreshnite-rabotino-ima-pravo-da-gi-brani.

Musai, Semra. 2016. 'Bilal Kasami: Lideri i partisë antiestablishment të Maqedonisë'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 11 October 2016. https://balkaninsight.com/sq/2016/10/11/ bilal-kasami-lideri-i-partis%C3%AB-maqedonase-antiestablishment-10-07-2016/.

Najcevska, Mirjana. 2022. 'The Russian Scientific, Educational and Cultural Cobweb in North Macedonia'. *Truthmeter* (blog). 16 April 2022. <u>https://truthmeter.mk/the-russian-scientific</u> -educational-and-cultural-cobweb-in-north-macedonia/.

Nechev, Zoran, and Ivan Nikolovski. 2020. 'Hustled Into a Dead End: The Delusional Belief In Chinese Corrosive Capital for the Construction of North Macedonia's Highways'.

———. 2021. 'The Strategic Role of External Actors in the Western Balkans'. Martens Centre. 2021. <u>https://www.martenscentre.eu/publication/the-strategic-role-of-external-actors-in-the-western-balkans/</u>.

Nenadović, Aleksandra. 2017. 'Ministar Optužuje Srbiju Za Mešanje u Unutrašnje Poslove Makedonije'. 2017. <u>https://</u> www.glasamerike.net/a/ministar-optuzuje-srbiju-za-mesanje -u-unutrasnje-stvari-makedonije/3884809.html.

Nikolic, Dragan. 2005. 'Macedonia's "Taiwan Adventure" Ends'. 2005. <u>https://iwpr.net/global-voices/</u> macedonias-taiwan-adventure-ends.

Nikolovski, Ivan. 2019. 'Strains Emerge in North Macedonia's Alliance With Turkey'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 10 May 2019. https://balkaninsight.com/2019/05/10/strains-emerge-innorth-macedonias-alliance-with-turkey/.

Nimetz, Matthew. 2020. 'The Macedonian "Name" Dispute: The Macedonian Question—Resolved?' *Nationalities Papers* 48 (2): 205–14. https://doi.org/10.1017/nps.2020.10.

'Ohrid Framework Agreement'. 2001. 2001. https://www.osce. org/skopje/100622.

Oxenham, Simon. 2019. "I Was a Macedonian Fake News Writer" - BBC Future'. 2019. https://www.bbc.com/future/ article/20190528-i-was-a-macedonian-fake-news-writer.

Pankovski, Marko. 2021. 'Governance versus Authoritarian Influence in the Western Balkans'.

Pankovski, Marko, and Vlora Rechica. 2022. 'Countering Disinformation in North Macedonia: How Can Parliament Rise to the Occasion?', no. 6.

Pollozhani, Lura. 2022. 'North Macedonia and the EU'. Kosovo 2.0. 4 August 2022. https://kosovotwopointzero.com/en/ north-macedonia-and-the-eu/.

Ророvski, Ljupco. 2018. 'Падот На Груевски Ги Спречи Руските Планови За Македонија – DW – 22.03.2018', 2018. https://bit.ly/3YSA4bF.

President of North Macedonia. 2021. 'President Pendarovski Meets with the Association of Turkish NGOs in Macedonia -MATUSITEB'. 2021. https://pretsedatel.mk/en/matusiteb-3/. Qatar Embassy. 2022. 'Qatar- Macedonian Relations'. 2022. https://skopje.embassy.ga/en/macedonia/ qatar-macedonian-relations.

Rechica, Vlora. 2022. 'Focus Group Research: Public Perception on Trust in Political Parties, Public Institutions and Quality of Life in North Macedonia'. *IDSCS* (blog). 6 December 2022. https://idscs.org.mk/en/2022/12/06/focus-groupresearch-public-perception-on-trust-in-political-parties -public-institutions-and-quality-of-life-in-north-macedonia/.

Rechica, Vlora, Jovan Bliznakovski, and Misha Popovikj. 2022. 'The Populist Citizen: Why Do the Citizens Support Populist Leaders and Policies in North Macedonia?' *IDSCS* (blog). 3 May 2022. https://idscs.org.mk/en/2022/05/03/ the-populist-citizen-why-do-the-citizens-support-populist -leaders-and-policies-in-north-macedonia/.

RFE/RL. 2017. 'More Than 90 Indicted In Macedonia Over Wiretap Scandal'. *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, 2017, sec. North Macedonia. <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/macedonia-special</u> -prosecutor-janeva-charge-94-illegal-wiretapping-scandalabuse-of-power-gruevski-zaev/28587330.html.

Shopar, Vesna, Tamara Kjupeva, and Aleksandra Temenugova. 2016. 'Media Literacy in Macedonia: The Missing Link for Active Citizenship'. Институт За Комуникациски Студии (blog). 20 September 2016. <u>https://iks.edu.mk/</u> en/research-analysis/media-literacy-in-macedonia-the -missing-link-for-active-citizenship/.

Sijamija, Mahir, Haris Ćutahija, Milena Gvozdenović, Marko Pankovski, Dorka Takácsy, Dominik Istrate, and Veronika Víchová. 2020. 'Foreign Authoritarian Influence in the Western Balkans'. *IDSCS* (blog). 29 September 2020. https://idscs.org.mk/en/2020/09/29/foreign-authoritarian -influence-in-the-western-balkans/.

Sloboden Pecat. 2022. 'Бугарија Ни Се Меша Во Внатрешните Работи Со Барањето Да Ги Вклучиме Бугарите Во Уставот, Смета Пендаровски - Слободен Печат'. 2022. https://www.slobodenpecat.mk/bugarija-ni-se-meshavo-vnatreshnite-raboti-so-baranjeto-da-gi-vkluchime -bugarite-vo-ustavot-smeta-pendarovski/.

State Election Commission. 2020. 'Резултати од претходни избори'. Државна Изборна Комисија (blog). 2020. https:// www.sec.mk/rezultati-od-prethodni-izbori-2/.

State Statistical Office. 2022. 'Државен Завод За Статистика: Лаекенски Индикатори За Сиромаштијата Во 2020 Година - Дефинитивни Податоци'. 2022. <u>https://www.stat.gov.mk/</u> PrikaziSoopstenie.aspx?rbrtxt=115.

Tahiri, Sefer. 2016. 'Macedonia Social Democrats Set Sights on Albanian Votes'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 11 November 2016. https://balkaninsight.com/2016/11/11/macedonia-socialdemocrats-set-sights-on-albanian-votes-11-11-2016/.

The Assembly of North Macedonia. 2022. 'Собрание На Република Северна Македонија - Детали На Материјал'. 2022. https://www.sobranie.mk//detali-na-materijal. nspx?param=1e3726cd-fe0f-4ffa-af2f-86b15cfdb9ea.

TIKA. 2021. '500 Projects by TİKA in North Macedonia in 6 Years - TİKA'. 2021. https://www.tika.gov.tr/en/news/500_projects_ by_tika_in_north_macedonia_in_6_years-64070. Trajkovska, Mariela. 2022. 'Support for Russia from the Left Rejected Firsthand - Free Press'. Слободен Печат. 18 March 2022. https://www.slobodenpecat.mk/en/poddrshkata-zarusija-od-levica-otfrlena-od-prva-raka/.

Transparency International. 2023. 'Republic of North Macedonia'. Transparency. Org. 31 January 2023. https://www. transparency.org/en/countries/republic-of-north-macedonia.

Trpkovski, Goce. 2018. 'Kremlin "Guru" Rouses Anti-Western Feeling in Macedonia'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 5 March 2018. https://balkaninsight.com/2018/03/05/kremlin-guru-rousesanti-western-feeling-in-macedonia-03-05-2018/.

———. 2019. 'Foreign Authoritarian Influence in the Western Balkans: An International Forum Working Paper'. NATIONAL ENDOWMENT FOR DEMOCRACY. 3 May 2019. https://www. ned.org/foreign-authoritarian-influence-western-balkans/.

TRT Balkan MK. 2022. 'TRT Balkan MK (@trtbalkanmk) • Instagram Photos and Videos'. 2022. <u>https://www.instagram.</u> com/trtbalkanmk/.

TRT World. 2022. 'Türkiye's TRT Broadcaster "followed with Interest" in Balkans'. Türkiye's TRT Broadcaster 'followed with Interest' in Balkans. 2022. <u>https://www.trtworld.com/</u> turkey/türkiye-s-trt-broadcaster-followed-with-interest-inbalkans-58165. Velinovska, Anamarija, Ivan Nikolovski, and Marie Jelenka Krichner. 2022. 'From a Poster to a Foster Child. 2021 Public Opinion Analysis on North Macedonia's EU Accession Process'. *IDSCS*. 18 February 2022. <u>https://idscs.org.mk/en/2022/02/18/</u> from-a-poster-to-a-foster-child-2021-public-opinion -analysis-on-north-macedonias-eu-accession-process/.

Velinovska, Anamarija. 2023. Europe in crisis. The consequences on public opinion in North Macedonia. *IDSCS*. https://idscs.org.mk/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/1_B5_Analiza_MKD-1.pdf

World Bank. 2022. 'Facing Ongoing Shocks, North Macedonia Needs Policies That Protect Most Vulnerable and Reforms That Boost Growth'. Text/HTML. World Bank. 2022. https://doi. org/10/24/facing-ongoing-shocks-north-macedonia-needspolicies-that-protect-most-vulnerable-and-reforms-that -boost-growth.

Zafeiropoulos, Kostas. 2019. 'Alexander the Bot: The Twitter War for the Macedonian Soul'. *Balkan Insight* (blog). 18 December 2019. https://balkaninsight.com/2019/12/18/ alexander-the-bot-the-twitter-war-for-the-macedonian-soul/.

Zdravkovska, Zh. 2017. ТУРЦИЈА НЕМА ДА ГИ ПРИЗНАВА МАКЕДОНСКИТЕ ДИПЛОМИ, СТУДЕНТИТЕ ИСПЛАШЕНИ'. *Сакам Да Кажам* (blog). 21 January 2017. <u>https://sdk.</u> mk/index.php/makedonija/turtsija-nema-da-gi-priznavamakedonskite-diplomi-studentite-isplasheni/.

www.pssi.cz